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Summary: 

Update on the proposal to install a synthetic pitch at the Sheepmount sports facility, as approved within the provisional Capital programme for 2005/06 – 2008/9, by the Executive on 14/11/05 
Recommendations: 

That the Executive approve the release of the approved capital budget for the installation of a sand based synthetic pitch at the Sheepmount sports facility, subject to the completion of an acceptable contract variation with Carlisle Leisure Ltd. 

Contact Officer:
Mark Beveridge
Ext:
7350

1. BACKGROUND INFORMATION AND OPTIONS

1.1
The Council agreed to allocate £250,000 in the 2005/06-2008/09 provisional capital programme at the meeting of the Executive on 14th November 2005 for a football specific synthetic pitch in the Carlisle area. The need for such a facility, as a floodlit training venue, had been identified by the Football Association. The Sports Facility Feasibility study produced by PMP consultants in October 2006 clearly identifies the need for an additional synthetic pitch to be based in Carlisle to cater for training and competitive playing opportunities.  The £250,000 allocation was made on the understanding that the Sheepmount sports facility would be used for any such development.

1.2
The Football Foundation has recently confirmed that they would not consider any additional funding for further development of the site, at this time.

1.3 Both of Carlisle’s Men’s & Ladies Hockey teams have indicated that they would be interested in discussing a move to a synthetic pitch and the ancillary use of the club room as a base before and after matches.

1.4 The scheme was included in the capital programme in 2006/07 but was carried forward into 2007/08 when it was recognised that the project would not go ahead until the following year. The related income of £43,000 is not anticipated to be received until 2009/10. 

1.5
The Cumberland F.A. and the Football Association are in the process of developing a facility plan.  It is possible that they might seek to locate a synthetic pitch at the Morton School site, because they wish to see a third generation pitch in Carlisle and that is a site which was previously identified.

1.6 The Options

1.7
The original intention was to seek match funding from the Football Foundation and install a football specific, 3rd generation synthetic surface (this is a specific football type surface, which has the appearance of real grass with long plastic fibres, as compared to sand based which has the appearance of carpet with a very short pile).  This is no longer an option given the Football Foundation position on funding currently.  However the 2 options, which remain for consideration, are:

1.8      Option 1

1.9
To consider the installation of a sand based synthetic pitch at Sheepmount at an approximate cost of £300,000. Carlisle Leisure Limited have indicated that they would be prepared to invest in this development and would consider a minimum investment of £50K and a maximum of £75K. The provision of this type of pitch would not only allow for a much greater variety of sports to be played at the site, but would go some way towards the aim of making the Sheepmount facility a multi-sports venue. This idea of becoming a recognised Sports Village under Sport England’s guidelines would be further enhanced with the planned expansion of Tennis provision within Bitts Park being a short distance away and another potential project which is looking at the feasibility of placing a 1 KM cycle track around the existing football pitch provision. A sand based pitch similar in appearance to the one installed at St. Aidan’s would assist in the development of disability sport as well as a full range of able bodied sports. It is anticipated that the project to install and commission would take around 6 months to complete from the development of the tender to opening.

1.10
That in considering the installation of a pitch costing approximately £300,000, it is anticipated that such a facility will generate a minimum of £43,000 income per annum which would be offset against the current Carlisle Leisure Limited management contract, therefore reducing the City Council’s management fee.  The details of how much would need to be agreed with CLL and a contract variation agreed.  It is not likely to be the same sum expected when the Football Foundation match funding was being sought, however it will provide a positive contribution once depreciation, maintenance and operational costs are accounted for. It is estimated that £5,000 p.a. would be required for maintenance and a further £10,000 p.a. set aside to replace the surface after 10 years of use. The exact timing of this and the amount of maintenance required is directly linked to the amount of use the pitch receives.  Other than the capital injection from CLL, at this time other sources of grant funding are not anticipated, although every effort would be made to establish if any external funding sources could contribute.

1.11 Option 2

1.12 To withdraw the £250,000 from the Capital programme and to not consider any capital investment in this type of facility. This option would also require the loss of the £43,000 income sum budgeted for within the Council budget, which was linked to the provision of the pitch initially.

2. RECOMMENDATION

2.1
That the Executive approve the release of the approved capital budget for the installation of a sand based synthetic pitch at the Sheepmount sports facility, subject to the completion of an acceptable contract variation with Carlisle Leisure Ltd. 

3. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

3.1
To provide a floodlit training and playing facility at the Sheepmount sports facility suitable for football, hockey, rugby training and disability sports. 

3.2
To enable the further development of Sheepmount sports facility as a multi sports use venue, working towards becoming an established sports village location.

3.3
To further develop and enhance the City’s sports facilities as identified in the recently produced Sports Facility Feasibility Study.

4. IMPLICATIONS

· Staffing/Resources – project managed internally within Community Services Directorate.

· Risk – The primary risk is one of flooding and the project as part of the planning process will be subject to a flood risk assessment, in addition it will be planned using Prince 2 methodology.   The revenue assumptions have been based on informal discussions with Carlisle Leisure Ltd and need to be validated through a contract variation.

· Financial – The 2007/08 capital programme includes £250,000 for this scheme, with recurring revenue savings built into the budget of £43,000 with effect from 2009/10. A full business case will need to be verified by the Capital Projects Board and approved by the Executive before the scheme can progress. 

· Legal – The existing contract agreement with CLL would have to be altered to account for the changes to the lease and a revised management agreement.

· Corporate – link to corporate priorities of learning city and cleaner greener safer. Provision for young people. The existing network of multi-games areas could be used to link with the activities on a synthetic pitch, both for participation and diversionary activities but also in helping people acquire skills to become better coaches

· Equality Issues – A sand based pitch would be fully DDA compliant.

· Environmental – The project if approved would comply with the Council environmental policy

· Crime and Disorder – Would provide young people with more participation opportunities, would increase the number of opportunities available for training and participating in sport.
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